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[Dr. McKinley, message,  ] 
Michael, thank you for you ministry in song tonight and a…, thank each of 
you just for sharing and participating in this great time of worship and I 
know you’d wanna just help me to pause one more time and say thank you to 
Duke and Denise and Melany for sharing their stories with us tonight would 
you help me to do that. [applause] A…, I’m so thankful for the love of God 
and the healing power of Jesus Christ to change our lives and to meet us 
at every point of need and we’ve been doing some recording tonight about 
a…, some areas of our ministry. And a…, many of you know that in recent 
days we’ve been doing a survey across our ministry, trying to find out 
some information. I hope that many of you participated in that. We did 
have a good response from our Saturday evening worship attenders. And a…, 
we were not only about to get some written response, but we’ve been able 
to capture some video response. And so I want you to watch, just for one 
more time to the screen and see some of the responses, some of the 
results, that are in about a…, our ministry and some of the things that 
people had to say about this little survey that we recently did here at 
Prestonwood. So, watch with me just for a moment, if you will. 
 
[Show humorous video] 
 
[laughter] Well, you know there are a lot of days where if we’re not 
careful we do want church just to be all about us. Right? And certainly 
a…, we all want to know that the church cares about us, but honestly you 
recognized none of those people are from Prestonwood. Right? Did you 
recognize anybody from Prestonwood in there? I can tell you we don’t wanna 
have anything to do with that kind of church. And for all that could be 
said about finding a church that’s just right for you, what really makes a 
church great is not that it is a “me” church, but that it is a “He” church 
and that it is a “you” church. It’s a church that’s all about Jesus and 
all about reaching out to the needs of other people. And the thing that 
really makes a church attractive is not that it is a church of 
convenience, not that it is a church that serves just the needs of 
everyone, but a church that loves one another. And what is it that takes a 
church and changes a church from being all about me, to being all about 
Christ and all about others is when that church is filled and saturated 
with the love of God that is poured out in our hearts through the Lord 
Jesus Christ. 
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Now, our pastor’s been involved in a series of messages that he’s been 
calling, What Really Matters. And over in 1st John we’ve been investigating 
some of the key elements that really matter in the Christian faith and in 
the church of Jesus Christ. And tonight I want you to join me in 1st John, 
chapter 2 and we’re gonna begin reading in verse 7, because there tonight 
I want us to look at a subject that I know that we all agree on. See we 
wouldn’t all necessarily agree with the things that we’ve seen in that 
video, but I can tell you that we would all agree that if we’re gonna be a 
part of a church, this is the kind of church that we want to be a part of 
and this is what we want our church to be about. It’s All About Love. 
Love, you know what’s touched our hearts as we’ve gathered tonight, is 
that we’ve talked about and celebrated the wonder of God’s love for us in 
Christ and the love that we share with one another. And one of the things 
that has been a hallmark of this church and of this ministry is that it 
has been marked by love. Well, interestingly enough, when you open the 
book of 1st John and begin to study, you find that of all the words in 1st 
John, the most prominent word is the word “know” it’s a book that is 
written that we may “know” that we have eternal life. Over 40 times we 
read the word “know” and we understand that it is a book of great 
assurance. But, not only is 1st John a book assurance, it’s a book of great 
affection and probably the second most prominent scene in the book of 1st 
John is not only that which we need to know what really matters, the key 
components of the Christian life, but it’s the affection, it’s the 
connection that happens in the hearts of God’s people when they live out 
their faith in life. It’s expressed here as a love that impacts our life 
and changes everything about who we are and what we do. Let’s begin 
reading 1st John, chapter 2 and verse 7: 
 
7Beloved, I’m writing you no new commandment, but an old commandment that 
you had from the beginning. The old commandment is the word that you have 
heard. 8At the same time it is a new commandment that I am writing to you, 
which is true in Him and in you, because the darkness is passing away, and 
the true light is already shining. 9Whoever says he’s in the light and 
hates his brother is still in darkness, 10but whoever loves his brother 
abides in the light and in him there is no cause for stumbling. 11But 
whoever hates his brother is in the darkness and walks in the darkness, 
and does not know where he’s going, because the darkness has blinded his 
eyes. 
 
It’s a sign of spiritual blindness when we can’t see beyond ourselves. 
It’s a sign of spiritual blindness when we say that we love God, but we 
don’t love our brothers. On the other hand there is no light that is so 
beautiful, so enamoring, so attractive as the light of God’s love when it 
is shining through the hearts of His people in a church that is reaching 
and toughing a community with the love of Jesus Christ. Isn’t this the 
very thing that Jesus said would be the signature evidence of those who 
are true and genuine Christ followers? It was Jesus Himself who said in 
John 13 and verse 35: 
 
“By this will all men know that you are My disciples, if you love one 



                           It’s All About Love   3  

                     2/25/06   pjy 

another.” 
 
And it is that quality of love that…that allegiance of love, that 
expression of love that changes everything in life. Now we’ve been all 
about expressing love this week. Right? I mean, you talk about a week of 
extremes, we’ve gone from the warm expression of Valentine’s to the bitter 
cold of winter. Haven’t we? I mean we’ve just gone from warmth and hearts 
and roses and chocolate candy. Man if you’ve got any of that chocolate 
candy in your car tonight, it’s frozen. And by the way it’s half price 
now, if you didn’t know that, it’s amazing how we can market these great 
critical moments and then suddenly they sort of pass away. And yet, real 
love is about so much more than just sentiments. It’s more than just small 
gifts and tokens. Real love is about a heart, about a life that is poured 
out to the needs of others and the one thing that everyone in this world 
craves above and beyond all else is that we crave love. 
 
It was Neal Straight, not George Straight, the singer, Neal Straight who 
said: 
 
“Love is the one ingredient by which our world will never tire and of 
which there is never an abundance. The world will never outgrow its need 
for love.” 
 
And then Dr. Carl Meninger, the founder of the Meninger Clinic, the 
psychiatrist said this: 
 
“Love is the medicine for our old sick world. If people can learned to 
give and receive love they will usually recover from their physical and 
mental illnesses.” 
 
And then it was Mother Teresa who said this: 
 
“There is more hunger for love and appreciation in our world…” 
 
That is in this world. 
 
“…then for bread.” 
 
Now, do you like bread? Sure you do. Doesn’t everybody in here like bread? 
Nobody in here would pass up a hot roll if we could pass em up and down 
the aisles tonight. Have you ever thought about how great that’d be if 
sometime right after the offering plate we’d just start passin biscuits? 
Wouldn’t that be incredible? [congregation laughter] Thank you for your 
gift tonight; here just take a hot biscuit. Wouldn’t that be a great 
thing? [more laughter] I mean, we could do that in a Baptist church, case 
we’re all about the love and we’re all about the bread aren’t we? That’s 
kind of us, that’s who we are, but…but really and truly, the thing that 
the world needs above and beyond all else is love. Do you know why? 
Because love changes everything; love changes everything. You heard 
testimonies of that on this platform tonight, that there was a ministry 
and an outreach of love that changed people’s lives, hearts and 
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circumstances when they found themselves in need of an extension of love. 
And that’s exactly what John is emphasizing here when he talks about what 
really matters, it is that we have to understand, to see and to express 
the love of God in Christ, because LOVE CHANGES EVERYTHING. But if love is 
gonna change everything in the heart and the life of this ministry and if 
this church and my life and your life is gonna be about something more 
than “me” church and “my” faith then it’s going have to happen because of 
several things that happen in us. 
 
And the first thing is that love will change everything when I experience… 
WHEN I EXPERIENCE THE LOVE OF GOD FOR ME IN JESUS CHRIST. I hope that you 
tonight, in this place know that God loves you. There are some stories 
that are unknown in this building tonight. Now thank God for the courage 
of these to stand tonight and to share something of a heart story of a 
tender nerve of life and to be willing to share it. But I want you to know 
that I know there are many other stories that are here tonight and not all 
of them have to do with abortions and pregnancies, they have to do with 
broken families and they have to do with disappointments and 
unfaithfulness and they have to do with many different aspects of life, 
all sorts of things that have touched your life. Maybe it’s a disease that 
you’re facing. Maybe there’s some other issue of life, but over and above 
all of these things tonight, the thing that I do what you know that I want 
you to hear is that God love you and the greatest thing that can ever 
happen to any person is that, that man, that woman, that boy or girl can 
experience the love of God for them in our Lord Jesus Christ. Because, to 
know God in the truest sense is to know His love. God is love! It is a 
part of His very character and His very nature and the wonderful thing 
about the love of God is that it is so much who He is that He is 
unconditionally committed to your well-being and He knows everything about 
what you need. And therefore tonight, when we talk about love and loving 
one another, we have to start with the source of all love and the source 
of love as John describes it here is God’s love for us. Not because we’re 
worthy of being loved, but because it is His very nature and character to 
love and to even love the unlovely. Listen to 1st John chapter 3 in verse 
1. You’re there in 1st John 2, turn over to 1st John chapter 3 and verse 1. 
Listen to how John just begins to, as though it were, just rise within him 
and expresses praise to God. Listen to what He says: 
 
Behold what manner of love the Father has bestowed on us, that we should 
be called the children of God! Therefore the world does not know us, 
because it did not know Him. 
 
Oh, what an incredible thing it is to think that we can be called the 
children of God. We’re not worthy of being His children and there are 
things about us that have shamed us and stained us in sin. But the wonder 
of God’s love is that He has loved us anyway and He’s loved us too much to 
leave us as we are in sin without Christ. Again the Bible tells us in 1st 
John chapter 4, in verse 19: 
 
We love Him because He first loved us. 
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1st John 4:19: 
 
We love Him because He first loved us. 
 
It’s not that we were seeking God and reaching God and seeking after Him 
and saying God I love you, I want you, I need you. No! It is that we were 
going away from God and God said in His love I love you and I care for you 
and I’m reaching out to you. And God has expressed the wonder of His love 
for each and every one of us in what He has done in His Son our Savior 
Jesus Christ. God’s love is an overwhelming love. God’s expression of love 
is beyond my ability to describe to you and it’s impossible for there to 
be love without expression. Now, many of you this week did get and give 
gifts to people that you love at Valentine’s because you wanted to seize 
the moment and say again to that person, I love you! And I hope that there 
were some wonderful expressions of love that were shared in your human 
relationships here tonight. 
 
I read this week about a young man who was a junior at Cypress Bay High 
School in Weston, Florida and this young man got to thinking about all the 
girls in his junior class and he decided that not all of them would get 
Valentines. Do you know what this young man did? Seventeen years old, he 
bought 500 roses and had them delivered to every girl in the junior class. 
Needless to say by the end of the day everybody knew who this guy was. He 
was the campus sweetheart, his name, this young man’s name, was Billy Kim 
or excuse me Paul Kim and Paul Kim who was an unknown at the beginning of 
the day was known by everyone because he gave roses to every girl in the 
junior class. There was only one problem, there were actually 600 girls in 
the class and he only bought 500 roses. He had a great idea and a great 
intention, but even his best effort to express love and concern for others 
fell short. But I want you to know something, God’s love never falls 
short. God will never miss you and you will never miss out on His love and 
grace because the wonder of God’s love has been expressed and poured out 
for us in the person of Jesus Christ. Listen again to 1st John, chapter 4 
in verse 10, listen to this: 
 
In this is love, not that we have loved God, but that He loved us and sent 
His Son as a propitiation for our sins. 
 
Now I want all of you to say that word with me tonight. It’s not an easy 
word, it’s not one you usually say, it’s not precipitation, you’ve been 
hearin that all day. Right? What is this word? It’s the word propitiation. 
Let’s just say it. One, two, three, propitiation! Now that’s a word in the 
Bible, it’s a word you need to know. It’s a theological term, but what in 
the world does propitiation mean? Well, let me tell you what it means. The 
word propitiation means covering. It means atoning sacrifice and when the 
Bible says that God has loved us, not that we loved Him, but that He loved 
us and He sent His Son to be a propitiation. Literally a covering for our 
sins and thought sin has left us exposed with it’s scars and it’s shame 
and all that goes with it God in His love for you and for me send His Son 
Jesus to die, that through the shedding of the blood of Christ on the 
cross, Christ died for us that our sins would be covered and all the 
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stains and all the scars and all the shame of sin would be removed and 
that you can know, that you know, that you know that God loves you and His 
love never fails. God’s love never fails. It doesn’t matter what you face 
in life. It doesn’t matter what you’ve done in life. It doesn’t matter who 
has forsaken you in life, God loves you and God will never ever let you 
get beyond the arm of the wonder of His love. 
 
I heard about a pastor who was called to the bedside of a man who had a 
disease, the disease had been a long term disease and the man was facing 
death and as the pastor went to that man he wanted to do all that he could 
to try to speak to him about spiritual things and to help him to prepare 
for death. And as the pastor was there he took the man by the hand and 
began to talk to him and he said sir I wanna ask you a question. He said 
sir do you love the Lord? Do you love the Lord with all your heart and 
with all your soul and with all your mind and with all your strength? He 
said sir that is the first and the greatest of all the commandments. And 
the man who was very sick managed to put a smile on his face and he said 
pastor, he said, I know something better than that. He said you do, he 
said, what is it? He said pastor, God loves me and God will never leave me 
and the greatest hope that I have in the face of death is not just that I 
love God, though I do, it is that He loves me and nothing can separate us 
from the love of God that is in Christ Jesus our Lord. I ask you tonight, 
have you experienced the love of God for you? Has there been a time, a 
place, a moment in your life where you understood, not just knowledge and 
facts about faith, but where you experienced the love of God and received 
the gift of eternal life that is made possible in Jesus Christ? Jesus died 
for you that you might face death without fear and that you might live 
your life under the cover of His love. Love changes everything when you 
experience God’s love for you. 
 
But not only that, love changes everything WHEN YOU ARE EMPOWERED BY THE 
LOVE OF GOD IN YOU. Not just when you experience the love of God for you, 
but the love of God in you. You see, if God’s very nature is to love, then 
when you receive Him and experience His love in your life then you’re 
empowered with a new force, with a new capacity in life and that new 
capacity in life is God’s love in you. God’s love is in Christ and when 
Christ comes into your life He gives you something that you don’t have in 
and of yourself. We’re not able to adequately love one another. Now we’re 
constantly trying to figure out how to love and how to be better lovers. 
We’ve got all kinds of magazines and all kinds of articles and all kinds 
of suggestions and all kinds of books. We’ve got all kinds of teachers and 
all kinds of coaches and all kinds of instructors. We’ve got Dr. Phil. His 
new book Love Smart, listen to this: 
 
“Tips on how you can find the one you want and fix the one you got.” 
 
Heh! Sounds just like Dr. Phil, doesn’t it? 
 
“…find the one you want…fix the one you got.” 
 
But for all of the strategies of how to love, the fact of the matter is 
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you don’t have the capacity to love unless you have been empowered with 
the love of God that is in Jesus Christ, because when His love comes into 
your life, when His love comes into your heart it begins to change you 
from the inside out and yet His love released in you will change 
everything in your life and every relationship in your life. That’s why 
John tells us again in 1st John chapter 4, this same theme of love, can you 
see it? It just runs all through this book, 1st John, chapter 4, verse 7 
and 8: 
 
7Beloved, let us love one another, for love is from God; and whoever loves 
has been born of God and knows God. 8Anyone who does not love does not know 
God because God is love. 
 
You see it’s His very nature and when you experience the wonder of God’s 
love in your life then what happens is you get a new nature and that new 
nature that comes in you gives you a new capacity to love people and it’s 
not just loving with smarts and loving with strategies, it is a spiritual 
ability to love that makes you a part of the church of Jesus Christ. And 
that’s what makes a church a place of life impact and of life change. Paul 
wrote it in Romans, chapter 5 in verse 5: 
 
…God’s love has been poured into our hearts through the Holy Spirit who 
has been given to us. 
 
He said it again in Galatians chapter 5 in verse 22: 
 
The fruit of the Spirit is… 
 
Can you fill in the blank? 
 
…love,… 
 
The first expression of the Spirit of God working in you is the power of 
God’s love and so when God’s love begins to invade your heart and the 
hearts of those around you, the love of God will become magnetic, it will 
become attractive, it will become life changing because you’re life will 
be empowered by the love of God. 
 
I mentioned the surveys other…earlier, I sort of set you up for that 
little video that we did. Those were not our survey results, but can I 
share with you some of the testimonies that have come from the surveys 
that we received in recent days? Listen to some of these things. Someone 
said: 
 
“I love the great feeling of joy I get when I walk in worship at 
Prestonwood.” 
 
Someone said: 
 
“I received the greatest personal benefit from having a deep connection 
with God through the message and the music at Prestonwood.” 
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Someone else said: 
 
“We received help with our marriage that saved us from divorce. I don’t 
know where we would be today without a church with a heart like 
Prestonwood.” 
 
And then someone said: 
 
“Strong mission opportunities mean a lot to me. I love the way the church 
creates opportunity to take the gospel to the ends of the earth, but 
doesn’t neglect people right in our own back yard.” 
 
And then someone else said: 
 
“My most meaningful personal benefit from coming to Prestonwood is the 
love of the Lord Jesus I feel here. Seeing the way the Spirit moves in 
this church excites me because it is the work of God through His love.” 
 
People were talking about the love, People are sharing the wonder of the 
love and there is a love that is changing hearts and connecting lives in 
this place and it’s not just something that we’re working up, it is 
something that God is doing in us by His Holy Spirit, because love changes 
everything when you experience the love of God for you and when you are 
empowered by the love of God in you. 
 
But there’s a third and a final thing that I want you to see tonight and 
that is that love changes everything not only when we experience God’s 
love for us and are empowered by God’s love in us, but WHEN WE EXPRESS THE 
LOVE OF GOD THROUGH OUR LIVES. What God has done for you and what God is 
doing in you, He has done it in order that you might become a channel that 
you might become a conduit of His love in a love starved and a love sick 
and a love needy world. Don’t you know that this is what people are 
searching for every day? Don’t you know that this is the craving of the 
human heart? It’s how can I know love, how can I be loved? How can I 
experience real and lasting love in my life? And of course it begins with 
a relationship with God thought Christ, but the way that that relationship 
happens in so many people’s lives is they get connected to somebody who’s 
got the love of God in them. They come into the path, they come into an 
encounter with a man, with a woman, who’s been changed by God’s love and 
who is living out that new power of love and then the next thing you know 
they begin to realize that there’s something about that person that’s not 
true of them. 
 
Tonight we’ve heard this incredible testimony of the Pregnancy Center and 
I’m telling you we could be here all night tonight and all day tomorrow 
and we could be here all week next week and we couldn’t even begin to 
scratch the surface of the stories of love, where people’s lives have been 
impacted through the expressions of love, trough believer’s empowered by 
the love of God who’ve touched their lives over these 15 years. Ladies and 
gentlemen it is incredible what God has done; over 30,000 clients in these 
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15 years. But that’s just one ministry of this church. Tonight as I’m here 
we have a group of Junior High Students who are down on the Gulf 
shoreline. They’ve been there since yesterday and they’ve done an outdoor 
concert this afternoon and have been working there along the Gulf in the 
devastation and they’re sharing the love of Christ and I’m just confident 
a…,that we’re gonna hear some wonderful impact and power of that. Tonight 
as I’m here our pastor is out at The National Religious Broadcaster’s 
Meeting. He’s speaking and bringing the keynote address as they open 
tonight and of course that is a part of the extension of our PowerPoint 
ministry and media all across the United States and around the world and 
every single week we get letters of people who say I needed to hear the 
message of God’s love. But for all the different avenues and all the 
different ministries, the greatest way that the love of God is expressed 
is simply through life by life, it’s day after day in the course of life 
you become a part of the expression and the extension of the love of God 
through this church and the life of this community. 
 
Yesterday I was on a telephone call with a man who lives in Canada. This 
man has been doing business with a man in our church for 8 years. But he’s 
noticed that while both of them are extremely successful at what they do 
that for all of his successes there’s been a huge emptiness in his life. 
He’s been talking to this business man in Dallas, this member of 
Prestonwood and he’s been talking to him about the fact that for all that 
he’s gained there’s just something that he doesn’t have and that he knows 
that he’s seen something in this man’s life, something that seems real and 
genuine, but he didn’t know how to get it. This dear man, a member of our 
church tried to talk with him and answer questions and speak with him. Do 
you know what he finally said? He said would you mind if I had a pastor 
from my church make contact with you? So for the last 3 weeks we’ve been 
flip flopping between 2 time zones and time and schedules and travel 
trying to get together. Yesterday afternoon we spoke. We weren’t on the 
phone 5 minutes and this man said to me there is such emptiness in all of 
my accomplishments, but I know that in this man’s life there’s something 
that’s real. I want what he has, how can I get it? I started telling him 
that Jesus loved him, that every one of us needed to realize that God made 
us with a capacity to know Him and apart from knowing and experiencing His 
love our lives would always be empty and we would be in search of meaning. 
I told him that Jesus came and died on the cross for his sin and that all 
he had to do was to open his heart and within 5 minutes of that time he 
said Lord here is my life. You know why? Because of the love connection of 
a business man, not a man who was trying to build a friendship, but a man 
who was doing a business relationship, but the love of Jesus was being 
expressed through his life. And I want you to know ladies and gentlemen 
that that’s what God wants to do in every one of our hearts and lives, He 
wants us to be a part of the expression of His love in this world, that 
the empty lives of those who deeply crave real love can find real love in 
a church that is full of God. That’s the kind of church that we long to be 
and that’s the kind of Christian that I wanna be and the thing that 
changes all of us and each of us is that love, God’s love, changes our 
lives. And what our world needs is love, God’s love. 
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We all know that war is difficult. Every day we’re reminded that we’re 
involved in a war and there are difficulties and burdens and challenges. 
We also know that war brings devastation and of course one of the most 
devastating wars of all time was the II World War. Cities were destroyed, 
communities were divided and mass numbers of people were destroyed. But 
apparently there was a town in England that had in its city square, a 
beautiful statue and that statue was a statue of Jesus. Jesus had His 
hands extended and in the midst of battle and of the fighting this 
beautiful statue that had been a landmark in the community was broken and 
devastated. A group of workmen came in afterwards and tried to help to 
restore and to rebuild the city and as they were worked on the city they 
were able to restore many things and even to restore most of this statue, 
but when they started the restoration they could find all the parts except 
for the hands. The hands had always been extended and they simply said 
with sign under the podium, under the base of the statue: 
 
“COME UNTO ME!” 
 
And invitation. They realized thought that they had none of the original 
material and parts to reconstruct and so they decided maybe they would 
fashion some new hands. But the townspeople said, no, no we’re not gonna 
change the hands, we’re gonna change the sign. And instead of having this 
statue of Jesus with the hands extended saying: 
 
“COME UNTO ME!” 
 
They put underneath that statue these words: 
 
“HE HAS NO HANDS, BUT OUR HANDS.” 
 
That’s what the church of Jesus is about. We are here to be His hands and 
His heart in this world and when we are giving expression to His love, His 
love changes everything. Has it changed you? Is it changing you? I pray 
that it is and that it will tonight. 


